HIAWATHA BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MINUTES
REGULAR MEETING
January 18, 2010
The Hiawatha Board of Adjustment met in regular session on January 18, 2010. Vice Chairperson, Brian Fanton opened the meeting at 7:00 p.m. Members present: Frank Glaser, Doug Morris and Sam Sheronick.  Members absent: Christina Goodman. Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher; Code Enforcement Officer, Chad Breidinger; Permit Technician/Building Clerk, Sara Lunsford.  Guests: Martin Cutter, Reverend Neil Manternach and Mary Day. 

Board member, Frank Glaser moved the approval of the agenda, second by Doug Morris. Motion carried. 

Board member, Frank Glaser moved the approval of the August 10, 2009 minutes, second by Doug Morris. Motion carried. 

Election of Officers
Frank Glaser moved to nominate Brian Fanton to Chairperson for 2010, second by Doug Morris.  Motion carried.

Frank Glaser moved to nominate Christina Goodman as Vice Chairperson for 2010, second by Doug Morris.  Motion carried.

Public Hearing, St. Elizabeth Ann Seton Church, 1350 Lyndhurst Drive
Community Development Director, Mark Powers spoke to the Board to explain that there was a Scribner’s error in the code that was referenced in the public hearing notice, on the docket and on the agenda.  Code of Ordinances Chapter 164, Outdoor Lighting was actually adopted by the City Council on September 3, 2003 with Ordinace No. 535 as Chapter 168, Outdoor Lighting.  Therefore it will be referred to as Chapter 168 on any matters pertaining to this variance request.
Public hearing opened at 7:04 p.m. for St. Elizabeth Ann Seton Church requesting a Variance to Code of Ordinances Chapter 168, Outdoor Lighting Sections 168.04.2 and 168.07.2 to allow exterior up lit lighting intended to illuminate the cross, to extend beyond the building at a location mounted above 28’ in height.  Marty Cutter and Reverend Manternach, representing the variance request were present for the meeting.  No written correspondence in favor or opposition was received.  There was one phone call from a resident that was inquiring why she received the variance notification.  She was not opposed to the variance request. Oral comments in favor of the variance request:
St. Elizabeth Ann Seton Church, Marty Cutter explained that the lighting was on the original site plan that was submitted for approval to the Community Development Department.  The church addition was built following “Green Building” guidelines.  It is intended to be an energy efficient building.  Most of the lighting issues that have arisen have been internal.  There will be no visible light source from the ground.  The fixtures will not show the bare bulb or lighting source.  One of the fixtures is intended to light the base of the cross and the four fixtures on the roof will project toward the arm shining to the front and back of the cross.  No light will project on to adjacent properties.
Resident, Mary Day was present to speak against the variance request.  She was concerned that the Church already requested and was granted a variance for the height of the cross and now they are seeking an additional variance for the lighting.  If the City keeps making exceptions to ordinances, it doesn’t take much to destroy what the ordinances are originally intended to regulate.

Public hearing closed at 7:30 p.m.

Community Development Director, Powers stated that the site plans were sealed and designed by an architect.  The City’s adopted Building Code doesn’t allow for anything that goes against a provision of another code to be approved unless a variance is granted.
Board Member, Sam Sheronick voiced his concern for passing traffic and pedestrians and whether they would be blinded by the glare of the light from the church.  He inquired as to who completed the variance application and who would be responsible to pay for any re-work that may be required to adjust the lighting to comply with City Code both now and in the future. 
St. Elizabeth Ann Seton Church, Marty Cutter showed the Board a computer model that was created by the manufacturer representing the lighted cross.  The lamp mount was also shown to the Board.  Marty explained that the bulb would be in inside the fixture and the beam would be diffused.  There would be no lights coming up from the ground.  The base light is at least 25’ off of ground level.  The lighting engineer filled out the Variance Application Form.  

Community Development Director, Powers stated the if a light trespass issue occurs with the proposed lighting, it would be classified as a life, safety, health issue and be handled by our Code Enforcement Department.  The lamps on the roof at approximately 35’ in the air are 39 watts and only lighting the top half of the cross.  This should not create an issue for people walking or driving by at ground level.  The Board would be overstepping their boundaries to regulate who would be responsible to pay for any alterations that would need to be made to the lighting in order to comply with Code.
The Board members went through the Seven Standards for Variances found in Section 165.82.5 of the Unified Development Code to determine whether the request met all seven standards.  All of the Board members present felt that the request met the seven standards but they agreed that there needed to be a condition placed on the approval of the variance request so that the lighting didn’t create any life, safety, health issues to the public.

Sam Sheronick presented Docket #001, approving the Variance request to Code of Ordinances Chapter 168, Outdoor Lighting Code Sections 168.04.2. General Regulations, Mounting Heights and 168.07.2 Buildings and Vertical Structures, as requested by St. Elizabeth Ann Seton Church to allow exterior up lit lighting intended to illuminate the cross, to extend beyond the building at a location mounted above 28’ in height; due to all seven Standards for Variances in Section 165.82.5 of the Unified Development Code being met; with the condition that the Community Development Department approve all lighting to ensure that it doesn’t create a detriment to life, safety, health issues of the public before a Final Occupancy is issued, second by Frank Glaser.
Roll call vote:

AYES:  Doug Morris, Brian Fanton, Frank Glaser, Sam Sheronick
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Christian Goodman
Docket #001 adopted
2010 Board of Adjustment Meeting Schedule
Doug Morris presented Resolution #10-001 approving the 2010 Board of Adjustment Meeting Schedule, second by Frank Glaser.

Roll call vote:

AYES:  Sam Sheronick, Frank Glaser, Doug Morris, Brian Fanton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Christian Goodman

Resolution #10-001 adopted

Board member, Frank Glaser moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:54 p.m., second by Doug Morris. Motion carried. 







Brian Fanton, Chairperson
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Kelly Kornegor, Deputy Clerk
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